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Save Our Schools Committee 

 
 
Minister Joe McHugh 
Department of Education and Skills,  
Marlborough Street,  
Dublin 1.  
D01 RC96            
                                                       Date 22.07.2019 
 
RE: St Bricins and St Mogues - West Cavan School Amalgamation 
 
Dear Minister McHugh, 

 

We write to you on behalf of the communities of Belturbet and Bawnboy, Co Cavan in relation to the 

retention of St Bricins College and St Mogues College and our concerns around the proposal by CMETB 

in relation to amalgamation of schools to another separate town, Ballyconnell. 

 

While we very much welcome the announcement of investment of €15 million euro to the upgrade 

the provision of education in West Cavan, as confirmed by the CE CMETB in November 2018 to the 

Anglo Celt newspaper, we have significant concerns about the approach and decision making process 

being applied by CMETB with regard to this proposal. 

 

In November 2018 the CMETB put a motion to their board to amalgamate two schools in two separate 

communities, 20 km apart, and build a new school in Ballyconnell. A proposal that was being 

presented for the first time and yet a decision was sought at that very meeting. This proposal would 

result in the closure of two schools and remove any second level education facility in those 

communities.  

 

This would seem to be a project of significance and yet when this was put to the board of the ETB and 

later that day to the board of management of schools, there was no feasibility study, no robust 

research into other options for the provision of second level education in West Cavan. By other 

options we refer to retention of existing schools and building on the excellent services being provided 

and connectivity with the local communities. This all occurring, despite lack of approved funds being 

received in recent years, specifically St Bricins College, a school which has been purposefully starved of 

funds as highlighted in the attached article. 
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Governance questions need to be asked and answered regarding the progression of a project by 

CMETB with such serious consequences for two rural, border communities. In particular, the lack of a 

full and detailed feasibility study, robust and inclusive stakeholder engagement, and confirmation of 

funding to the amount of 15 million from DES. How can a board make a well informed decision to 

close two schools, which are long embedded in the community, St Bricins has been in place for 80 

years, without this type of information? This is a public service and those making decisions are 

accountable for the operations and allocation of resources to the communities they serve. The total 

lack of engagement with the community on this proposal is shocking and indeed put the people in 

those areas into shock when it was announced last November, 2018.  

 
In a recent Dail debate TD Mary Mitchell O’Connor represented on your behalf and responded to 

queries presented by TD Brendan Smith in relation to the schools proposal by CMETB. In reference to 

the level of engagement that should occur, TD O’Connor advised that  

 

Any such proposal to amalgamate schools must involve consultation with all the relevant 

stakeholders and follow decisions taken at local level. If I can just comment on that, 

stakeholders have to buy into an amalgamation for it to be a successful one. In that regard, any 

proposed changes must be well planned and managed in a manner that accommodates the 

interests of parents, teachers and local communities and contributes to an inclusive education 

system. If I may add, students' views must also be taken into account. Any proposals are then 

subject to the approval of the Department of Education and Skills. 

 

In addition went on to advise that CMETB have recently 

 

advised the Department that a series of meetings with stakeholders has taken place and 

further consultation meetings are planned. The object of the consultations was to provide 

additional information on the proposed amalgamation of both schools and to ensure that any 

concerns raised are heard and taken into account. 

 

This we can assure you is not the case. The announcement was made in November 2018, with zero 

consultation or local engagement. In January 2019 an invitation was extended to the CE CMETB to 

attend a Public meeting in Belturbet Civic Centre as an opportunity to engage with the community and 

below is the response: 
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This was January 2019 and despite the assurance of “intensive consultation and engagement with 

stakeholders” this did not occur. For clarity, in this regard community stakeholders are taken to be: 

 

St Bricins students 

St Bricins Parents Association  

St Bricins Save Our Schools Committee representing the community 

St Mogues students 

St Mogues Parents Association  

St Mogues Save Our Schools Committee representing the community 

Students and parents/guardians of primary schools in catchment areas 

GAA Clubs 

Youth Services supporting students in their communities 

 

The CMETB and Board of Management of both schools are under the remit of CMETB and it would be 

a given there is some engagement; however this is not intensive by our understanding. The lack of 

engagement has been previously highlighted in the Anglo Celt newspaper: 
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To date the engagement with the community groups named above has been non-existent. Because of 

the lack of contact we had to reach out to the CE of CMETB and seek engagement. We initially did this 

in April, 2019 and also sought a public meeting for the ETB to engage the communities. To date the 

ETB have declined this public meeting engagement and in fact have indicated they will only meet with 

a small delegation of reps when the occasion comes. The CE CMETB met with the St Mogues Parents 

Association in March at their request and they specifically asked that it not be noted as engagement 

but a clarification meeting on the announcement by the ETB, However the CE has referenced this as 

engagement despite the request by the parents on the type of meeting it was. On 12th March in an 

article in the local paper CMETB stated they had made contact with the Chair of St Mogues Save Our 

School Committee, when in fact they only received a letter on the 18th March, a week later. 
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Communication April 2019: 

 
 

  
 

In response to the announcement in the local newspaper that CMETB would commission an 

independent feasibility study we wrote to the CE CMETB seeking participation as stakeholders in that 

process and to support co-design of the brief for such a study. 
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Communication on this request: 
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It is clear from this communication that CMETB despite being asked for information of who they had 

agreement with to start engagement from the SOS St Bricins Committee; they will not disclose this 

information. A request that was made once again, demonstrated below in email correspondence. It is 

curious to be told by CMETB that we are inaccurate when we say there was no engagement from 

CMETB, claiming they did have this agreement with a committee member when the committee was 

only formed in January 2019 and was not in place to have an agreement with anyone. Even more 

curious we can’t be provided with a name to our own alleged committee member or correspondence 

regarding same.  

 

 

 
 



9 | P a g e  

 

 
 

Following on from this dialogue at the end of April and disappointingly not being permitted to be 

involved in the feasibility study process, we had to again reach out to CMETB a month later. No 

contact from the end of April. 

 

 
 

Finally over seven months after the shock announcement by CMETB to close two schools in two 

separate communities we begin to look at face to face engagement and sight of a feasibility study 

which is intended to look at various options for how €15 million in funding might best be allocated and 

meet all the stakeholder needs. The committees sought a copy of the report on the 4th of June and 

again on the 10th June. 
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At this point we were advised it was not ready for circulation to us. We also note the feasibility report 

is now being referred to as an “Architectural Report”, not a feasibility study. 

 

 
 

June 17th, 2019 we finally receive sight of the “Architectural Report”, and are given a date by CE 

CMETB to attend a meeting with a limit set on how many delegates can attend. No consultation on a 

neutral venue, central location, date or time. Indeed when we sought the meeting in a neutral venue 

this was denied. 
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In this correspondence dated 24th June, 2019 the CE CMETB states his “disappointment” and hopes for 

no further delays in meeting. This response is poorly placed given it took CMETB seven months to 

produce a document of any sort let alone a proper, robust feasibility study which looks at all options 

for the spend of significant funding and the threat of school closures. This was raised with the CE who 

makes claims of having an agreement in December 17th 2018, with a committee member to meet with 

the St Bricins Committee. Something which was impossible at the time as no committee was formed 

until January 2019. The CE will not provide the name of the person he engaged with, and of note did 

not follow up in the months that followed, somewhat incongruent with the stated desire to engage.  

 



13 | P a g e  

 

 
 

 
 

On June 27th as agreed the Committees along with representatives from the Parents Associations in 

both communities agreed to meet with CMETB and proposed the 11th July in a central location and 

community building. The date and time were accepted by CE CMETB but the location was not and 

insistence that it be the ETB office. To progress engagement the Committees agreed they would 

attend in the ETB offices. 
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Disappointingly the long anticipated feasibility report turned out to be an architectural report 

(appendix 1) and is without an author. The report itself is of a poor standard with outdated 

information from 2011 and various elements of the building missing. It is remarkable to think this 

being presented by CMETB as a feasibility report which would be completed with “the assistance of an 

external and professional design team of engineers and quantity surveyors” as stated by the CE of 

CMETB in the attached newspaper article. He goes on to say this would include a cost analysis, there 

are no costings identified in the architectural report, not surprisingly as it is a shambles of a report 

using a copy and paste of old information from 2011, 8 years ago. Of note both schools have 

confirmed no person(s) attended at the sites to inform the content of this report. 

 

Based on the poor quality of the report, and clear lack of interest in a robust, well scoped brief, the 

Committees and Parents Associations have been forced to postpone the agreed meeting scheduled 

for the 11th July with the CE of CMETB. We are unable to engage in a meaningful way when this is the 

standard of the approach been taken. 
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Article announcing feasibility study by CMETB: 

 
 

In our communication to CMETB regarding the postponement of what was meant to be our first 

meeting, we included a copy of retort to the architectural report from both communities. They are 

attached as appendix 2 and 3 for information.   

 

This matter is very serious, for the young students present and future, the families and people of both 

communities, and yet little regard is been show to us, we are tax payers and voters and more is 

expected of our public service. In addition the damage that is being done to both schools is a serious 

risk factor, undermining the profile of both schools, with the recent example being the resignation of 
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the Vice Principal of St Bricins, a well-regarded professional, and a huge loss to the school, who has 

left to take up a position in education services outside of the ETB remit.  

 

The lack of clarity about the schools future, the poor management of the process is inexcusable and 

we ask that this proposal by CMETB be stood down and real engagement begin in terms of how this 

funding can be best allocated to the two existing schools which are at the heart of their communities 

for some time, achieving excellent results because of the type and size of schools they are. They have 

been delivering outstanding educational and personal development outcomes for the young people 

who journey through those halls. We have already submitted 1000’s of petitions signatures and letters 

from the community saying clearly they do not want the new school, but want St Bricins and St 

Mogues to be retained, refurbished and sustained for the future of school services that match the 

need of students in rural Ireland today. 

 

It is clear that the level of engagement indicated by CMETB to your department is being 

misrepresented. 

 

Minster on a final note, we have sought a meeting with you to talk through our concerns and explore 

our ideas on options for both schools and to hear your thoughts on the CMETB proposal; we would 

welcome a date for this meeting. We would also welcome acknowledgement from you personally on 

this significant matter and our earlier detailed file submissions on St Bricins and St Mogues. We ask 

that this does not linger as it is damaging to the schools and all those involved. These rural 

communities needs support not withdrawal of services. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

Save Our Schools Committee St Bricins 

& St Bricins Parents Association  

 

Save Our Schools Committee St Mogues 

& St Mogues Parents Association  

 

E: Belturbetcommunity@gmail.com 

 


